Salem Council on Aging

Board of Directors

Minutes from meeting of Sept. 16, 2008

Meeting was called to order by Chair Kathleen Wilkinson, at 6:32 p.m.

Roll call

Present: Kathleen Wilkinson (chair; KW), Pat Donahue (vice chair, PD), Elaine Heredeen (treasurer; EH), Domingo Alvarez (DA), Frank Clocher (FC), Jane Sarnowski (JS), Joan Lovely (City Council liaison to the COA; JL), Doug Bollen (COA Director; DB) and Bill Woolley (COA Asst. Director; BW).

Absent: Donna Clifford, Robert Dionne (secretary), James Willis.

KW: Welcomes Friends of the Salem Council on Aging member Nancy Olbrych, who will be serving as a liaison to the COA board, and Friends President Andrew LaPointe, as well as visitor Teasie Riley-Goggin. 
FC: Motion to dispense with a reading of the minutes from the meeting of June 18, 2008, and to accept them; seconded by PD; unanimously approved.

LaPointe: 
· Coming to meetings will give us a better way of keeping informed. 
· The My Senior Center (data-collection computer program) has been a good thing to support, with almost 1,000 people having signed up. Thanks to Doug Bollen and Bill Woolley for bringing it to our attention.
· We’re looking at a program like LoJack for humans who are inclined to wander. It is 100 percent effective; it costs $5,600 for the equipment, two bracelets and training. We want to pursue a grant for it and are looking for support for the program. 

· Crosby’s Marketplace is donating 100 shopping bags through the Friends.

Olbrych: They’re strong bags. Also, North Shore Medical Center is donating small lights to go on key chains.

LaPointe: We’re also looking for a COA board member to be a liaison to the Friends of the Salem Council on Aging.

KW: Would anyone like to volunteer to attend Friends meetings, the fourth Wednesday of every month, at 6 p.m.?

PD: (waves hand to indicate willingness to serve as a COA board liaison to the Friends).

LaPointe: Instead of changing our bylaws to go from 11 Friends board members to 15, we decided to recruit members for two committees – fundraising and events. We’re looking for five energetic people for each committee.

KW: Request for director’s report.

DB: I’d like to ask Friends if there is a best way to make a request for funding.
KW: Maybe Pat Donahue could do that, as a liaison.

Olbrych: We’re planning to vote on a laser printer for the computer lab at the Senior Center.

Director’s Report by Doug Bollen (DB)

1.  I handed out a folder to each board member. It includes: a form used to register for the My Senior Center program; Massachusetts state law on conflict of interest and political activity (which applies to COA board members); the October “Senior Power” newsletter, and; a copy of a bilingual survey being circulated to determine the needs of Spanish-speaking senior citizens and handicapped residents.
2.  We have registered 971 people in the My Senior Center program since we launched it July 1. The training was easy and people have taken to it well. 

FC: Asks for a formal introduction of Calvin Young, who arrived after the start of the meeting.

DB: Calvin is a member of the Friends who also worked for Operation: ABLE.

3.  Transportation report: In July of 2008, we gave 1,167 rides, compared to 705 in July of 2007. In August of 2008, we gave 1,482 rides, compared to 811 in August of 2007. In July of 2008, we had three new riders, compared to 22 in July of 2007. In August of 2008, we had seven new riders, compared to 28 in August of 2007. 

PD: How are you handling the increased numbers of rides?

DB:  We hired a new part-time driver, John Akatyszewski.

PD:  How do the rides break down, week by week.

DB:  We don’t have that information, but we could get it now that we have My Senior Center.

4.  Nutrition report:  In July of 2008, we served 400 congregate meals, compared to 353 in July of 2007. In August of 2008, we served 322 congregate meals, compared to 364 in August of 2007.  In July of 2008, we handled 2,397 home-delivered meals, compared to 2,890 in July of 2007. In August of 2008, we handled 2,328 home-delivered meals, compared to 2,841 in August of 2007.
5.  The Are You OK program was upgraded. There was a story about it in the Salem News. A woman’s life was saved because of the program.

6.  We have two people working for us through the Operation: ABLE program, Gary Lavender and Sandra Lee.

7.  Pat Gorton is volunteering for us as part of the Senior Citizen Volunteer Property Tax Work-Off Program. If she volunteers 63 hours, she can get the maximum of $500 taken off her next property tax bill.

8.  We have an intern from Salem State College working with us, Anthony Peruffo.

9. The fall-winter recreation booklet will be delivered soon, and it will include COA programs.

JL: How is advertising promoted?

DB: We solicit advertisements through letters to Salem Chamber of Commerce member businesses.

JL:  How about on the city’s Web site?

DB:  Good idea.

10.  Lynne Barrett, program manager, is back at work after surgery.

11.  We’re still looking for a part-time outreach social worker to replace Bill Foley, who is now volunteering for us as a SHINE counselor.

12.  Amy Walsh shifted from receptionist to transportation coordinator.
KW:  That’s a tough job. Are rides managed on the computer?
DB:  Yes. And Sandy George shifted from transportation coordinator to full-time volunteer coordinator.

13.  The Treasure Trove has been straightened up, with shelving installed by the family of Sira Blanaru. The Treasure Trove room will be dedicated to Sira. 

JS:  Who is in charge of it now?

DB: Nancy Zarella does it a lot, and other volunteers.

14.  Frank Clocher has volunteered to teach a calligraphy class.

FC: I’ve taught it twice before at the Beverly Senior Center, six times here and some in Marblehead. Then I quit for a while. The class will be five weeks, Tuesdays at 1 p.m.
DB: Where did you learn calligraphy?

FC: When I was stationed overseas on Biak island, I was taught how to do the alphabet by a native. From then on I was self-taught.
15.  Activity announcements.

· Senior Center Month (September) special activities ever week.

· Ward 2 dinner Nov. 2.

· Salem High School holiday dinner the week before Thanksgiving.

· Flu clinic Nov. 12

· Variety show Dec. 4

· Volunteer luncheon at the Senior Center (not at the Moose Family Center this year) Dec. 18.

· Still selling the Salem history book. (Have sold $12,000 worth, so far, at $12 a book.)

· Advisory Board is setting up a cookbook committee.

· Remembrance service Dec. 11.

· Massachusetts COA conference, Oct. 15-17. Sharon Felton, Lynne Barrett and Bill Woolley will be going.

· Computer classes are Mondays and Thursdays, 1-2:30 p.m.

KW: How many computers do we have?

BW: Six.

16.  DB: Thanks to the Salem Senior Recognition Week Committee, which included Leo Jodoin, Mike and Pat Sosnowski, Diane Levesque and others. During the dinner-dance at the Knights of Columbus Hall, Doris and Roland Bourque were named king and queen for the year. Crosby’s Marketplace made a large contribution to the week.

17. Moran Fabrication plans to work on the wheelchair ramp and rails at the back of the building.

PD: Doug Bollen names people who volunteer here and I don’t know anyone. Can I see pictures of the volunteers? I fee like I’m missing out.

KW: We need to come in and meet people.

PD: I can’t always do that.

Olbrych: How about hosting a coffee here for a meet and greet?

KW: Last year the COA board had a small gathering at Christmastime, with punch and cookies.

PD: I see Senor Shuttle signs around the city. What’s going on with them?

FC: There are signs on the streets.

PD: It’s time to get the signs down.

JL: The police department will take them down.

DB: I’ll ask them about that tomorrow.

KW: Calls for the treasurer’s report.

EH: Defers to Bollen.

DB: Refer to copy of the budget report, handed out earlier.

PD: The budget report ends Sept. 16, so the numbers are for 2008-2009. I’m wondering what the big balance is at the end of the year.

DB: The fiscal year is from July 1 to June 30, so the large numbers are for the new fiscal year.

KW:  Members of the Nominating Committee are absent. It’s very important to let Bill Woolley or Doug Bollen know if you can’t attend a meeting. We will put off elections until next month.

DB: That will be October 17.

KW:  Are there any comments from the members?

JL:  I’m working with the Mayor and Matt Veno on three sites for a new facility: corner of Boston and Bridge streets; Memorial Drive; Fort Avenue.  The Mayor hired an architect to check out the Memorial Drive site for ledge, utilities,  etc., and the firm is going to give us an estimate. The Mayor also will be putting forward an RFP for a proposal at Boston and Bridge streets to see what kind of response we get. We’re hoping to get the information by the end of the year to see what we can do. The City Council is looking for funding for green-building benefits. We’re still committed to a new Senior center.

DB: Is the group still meeting?

JL: They made a report, and Matt Veno and I have been appointed to work with the Mayor. She has said all along it’s a matter of cost. She wants us to fit within the budget, but we’re working collaboratively to make that happen.

KW: Asks for a motion to adjourn.

EH: So moved.

PD: Seconded; passed unanimously.

Meeting adjourned at 7:38 p.m.
